# Secretary of State Audit Report

Jeanne P. Atkins, Secretary of State Mary Wenger, Interim Director, Audits Division



# Oregon Housing and Community Services: Critical Improvements Needed to Help Ensure Preservation of Affordable Housing for Low-Income Oregonians

# **Executive Summary**

Oregon is in a housing crisis—housing costs are high, vacancy rates are low, and low-income Oregonians struggle to find affordable housing. Oregon Housing and Community Services (OHCS) is charged with being the state's leader in housing, but challenges are hindering its progress in helping to address the affordable housing crisis.

We found OHCS should improve its affordable housing preservation efforts, strategic planning, and data management. In addition, OHCS should address organizational challenges, which include poor communication, inconsistent staffing levels, and inadequate policies and procedures. By improving in these areas, OHCS will be better able to help ensure affordable housing for low-income Oregonians.

# Affordable housing is essential to meet Oregon's low-income housing needs

Increasing costs, combined with relatively stagnant incomes since the 2008 recession, have resulted in housing costs taking a bigger chunk of Oregonians' paychecks.

Because the housing market generally does not produce new housing affordable to households making less than 60% of median income, federal, state and local governments work with nonprofit organizations and for-profit developers to create affordable housing for this segment of the population.

Housing subsidies that keep rents affordable for low-income Oregonians are important. A substantial amount of affordable housing could be lost in the next 20 years by way of expiring federal rent subsidies, use restrictions, maturing mortgages and/or deterioration.

Loss of affordable housing damages progress on meeting overall housing needs for the state. The loss of even a single rental unit could mean one more Oregon family may not be able to find a home.



# Agency efforts to preserve affordable housing fall short



Affordable rental housing created with government subsidies is the main focus of our report. We found the agency could improve its housing planning and preservation of this existing low-income affordable housing.

Since 1991, OHCS has been required to complete an annual comprehensive plan for the state, detailing the housing needs of Oregonians. Thus far, statewide housing planning has come up short. Agency leadership is working to build on existing needs assessments and planning to create a comprehensive plan for the state. A major hurdle to achieving this goal is the lack of an accurate and reliable inventory of affordable housing, another task the agency is currently working to complete.

Preserving federal rent subsidies is critical to helping preserve low-income affordable housing. It cannot be achieved without a variety of public and private partners working together collaboratively. Poor external communication aggravated strained relationships with housing developers and partners in the housing community. Although improved, OHCS could do more to strengthen relationships with partners.

OHCS could also work with funders in the state to better align funding cycles and application processes so preservation projects go more smoothly. Many housing developers rely on OHCS funding each year to build or preserve affordable housing, making OHCS a key partner. For developers investing millions of dollars and several years into projects, predictability and transparency are important. Clear funding priorities will help developers understand and plan for the affordable housing that OHCS is targeting.

Oregon also falls behind other states in providing funding developers need to make projects viable. Increased gap funding could expand the use of a tax credit program OHCS administers, resulting in preserving more lowincome affordable housing.

# Strategic planning is not sufficient

The Oregon Legislature tasked OHCS with leading the state in housing policy and serving as the central source of affordable housing data, training and technical information. We found that OHCS is not achieving these expectations.

The agency needs to improve its strategic planning to better provide for affordable housing in the state. Without adequate strategic planning, OHCS' vision for the future and priorities are unclear, potentially resulting in the loss of affordable housing. Improved planning, including setting measurable goals, will help OHCS identify priorities, recognize success, detect problems and respond with corrective action.

# Better data management needed for informed decision-making



The lack of complete and accurate data on the multifamily affordable housing portfolio kept us from completing planned work related to affordable housing. This included evaluating the effects of OHCS policies as well as overall trends of properties in need of preservation.

The agency could do much better at using data to inform decision-making. Due to inadequate resources dedicated to data systems and data management over a number of years, the systems are outdated, not integrated, and require workarounds. OHCS could benefit from an integrated data system that tracks projects from beginning to end. This would eliminate the workarounds that contribute to errors, incomplete data, and other problems we identified.

OHCS could also improve its collection and use of financial data from its affordable housing projects in order to help identify best practices. Such a system was in place, but was discontinued by agency leadership in 2012 and to date, has not been replaced.

# Organizational challenges impede agency from addressing affordable housing

We identified organizational issues affecting all sections of the agency that impede OHCS efforts to adequately address affordable housing, including preserving low-income affordable housing. These challenges include poor communication, inconsistent staffing levels, and inadequate policies and procedures.

We found significant issues with both OHCS' tone at the top and internal communication. Both are influenced by leadership's operating style and management philosophy, among other things. More importantly, both are critical to enabling the agency to be successful at managing its priorities. To gain a better understanding of the agency work environment, we conducted a survey of agency staff. Overall, survey results indicate that significant communication issues exist between agency leadership and staff.

OHCS has also experienced capacity issues, such as loss of institutional knowledge due to turnover and agency restructuring. At the same time, the workload in the agency's Multifamily Section has increased. The current workload and capacity leaves little time to analyze decision-making and data to improve administrative systems and bolster better policy. Having a better understanding of workflow and resources will help identify capacity for additional work and target areas in need of additional staff or resources.

In addition, we found that some agency policies and procedures were absent, outdated, or weak. For example, OHCS does not have standardized or written contracting and procurement policies, resulting in inconsistent practices.



# Recommendations

To help ensure affordable housing for low-income Oregonians, we recommend OHCS management improve housing preservation efforts, strategic planning, and data management. We also recommend OHCS management address organizational challenges including organizational culture, communication with staff and stakeholders, workflow and capacity issues, and inadequate policies and procedures.

Our detailed recommendations for agency management are included on Page 31.

## **Agency Response**

Oregon Housing and Community Services management generally agrees with the findings and recommendations in this report. The full agency response can be found at the end of the report.

# Background

# Housing costs are rising



In 2015, Oregon ranked:

- 1st for unsheltered families with children
- 1st in the rise of chronic homelessness
- 2nd highest in unsheltered homeless meaning people are living on the streets, in cars, or other places not meant for human habitation
- 3rd in the rise of overall homelessness
- Portland Metro ranked 8<sup>th</sup> in chronically homeless compared to other metro areas

Oregon is in a housing crisis. Housing costs are high, vacancy rates are low, and low-income Oregonians struggle to find rental units they can afford.

From July 2015 to July 2016, home values in the state rose 12.5% while rental housing is currently increasing nearly 7% a month.

Increasing costs, combined with relatively stagnant incomes since the 2008 recession, result in housing costs taking a bigger chunk of Oregonians' paychecks. According to Oregon Housing and Community Services (OHCS) 77% of Oregonians making \$25,000 or less are "rent-burdened," which means they spend 30% or more of their income for housing.

Overall, Oregon's vacancy rates are currently much lower than the 5% vacancy that is typically expected in a balanced market. Low vacancy rates limit housing availability and drive up prices. For example, rates in Deschutes, Crook, and Jefferson counties are as low as .5% and are only slightly better in Jackson County at 1.4%. In the Portland Metro area, vacancy rates of late have increased to around 6%—though rates by neighborhood vary.

Generally, the housing market does not produce new housing affordable to households making less than 60% of median income—about \$40,000 for a family of three or \$30,000 for a single person household. As a result, federal, state and local governments work with nonprofit organizations and for-profit developers to create affordable housing for this segment of the population. This housing is comprised of rental units created with government subsidies.

#### Homelessness, poverty and housing are linked

Those experiencing poverty are frequently unable to pay for housing and other necessities like food, childcare, health care, or education. They must make difficult choices when limited resources cover only some of these necessities.

A growing shortage of affordable rental housing has been attributed to the rise in homelessness. Oregon is doing poorly on key indicators of homelessness, ranking high when compared to other states and national averages.

Oregon's non-metro areas had the third largest number of homeless Oregonians when compared with similar regions. In some rural areas, housing is simply not available. Community Action Agencies (CAAs), which address housing stabilization issues, are struggling to find housing for their clients. One rural CAA director said her agency had over 50 families unable to find housing.

## Preserving affordable rental housing is important

Affordable rental housing in Oregon is subsidized by federal and state programs. A substantial amount of this housing could be lost in the next 20 years by way of expiring federal rent subsidies, use restrictions, maturing mortgages and/or deterioration. Preserving affordable housing means ensuring rents stay affordable for low-income earners so they can stay in their homes. Properties can be preserved when they are refinanced to extend affordability or when federal rent subsidies are renewed. At the same time, they are typically rehabilitated.

Existing affordable housing represents a substantial public investment. Preserving the federal rent subsidies that keep rents affordable for lowincome Oregonians is important, as there are no new subsidies of this kind. If the assistance is not renewed for a given property, it may revert to market rents, which current low-income tenants may not be able to afford.

Federal funding for housing is a web of programs that includes subsidies from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), the U.S. Department of Agriculture Rural Development (RD), and the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). Subsidies like loans, mortgage insurance, and rental assistance encouraged private housing developers to create affordable housing beginning in the 1950s. Most HUD and RD housing was developed in the late 1960s through the mid-1980s. Currently, the main federal support for affordable housing is the Low Income Housing Tax Credit program, created in 1986 by the IRS.

Loss of affordable housing undermines progress on meeting overall housing need for the state. The loss of even a single unit of housing could mean one more Oregon family cannot find a home.

#### HUD properties at risk of loss and deterioration

The federal government first created national housing programs in the 1930s. In the late 1950s and into the 1960s, HUD and its predecessor created housing programs that subsidized privately owned properties through mortgage insurance and low-interest rate loans. In exchange, property owners offered lower rents. HUD also created the first rental assistance program in 1974, known as project-based Section 8, which pays owners the difference between what tenants pay (30% of their income) and fair market rent. Although the program officially terminated in 1983, legislation has continued these subsidies in existing projects. Nearly half of those receiving project-based Section 8 in Oregon are seniors or people with disabilities, and 73% are considered extremely low-income, with the average household income in 2015 at \$11,500.

According to HUD data, there are 325 HUD properties in Oregon. Of these, 121 properties (4,000 rental units) have Section 8 rental assistance expiring between 2016 and 2024. Owners may renew the subsidies through contracts lasting 1, 5, or 20 years. Many Oregon owners have

Depending on the program, property owners are required to maintain property affordability for 15-60 years. renewed for just 1 or 5 years. This keeps their options open should they decide to rent at market rates, sell the property, or recapitalize the project to extend contracts for a longer period.

Determining the number of HUD properties at risk for conversion to the private market is challenging given available data, as each property would need to be examined individually to determine its risk factors. Though not at risk of losing subsidies, there are an additional 72 HUD administered properties with 2,204 rental units, at risk of deterioration due to age and inability to take on debt to recapitalize and renovate.

## USDA Rural Development portfolio is aging

Rural Development (RD) started its rural rental housing loan program in 1963. Close to a decade later, RD changed program rules to spur private sector participation, in addition to nonprofit property owners. Following this expansion, RD programs grew rapidly.

According to the Oregon RD office, there are 190 RD projects in Oregon, which includes 202 properties and over 6,000 rental units. These properties are aging, as many were built in the 1970s and 1980s. RD properties house some of Oregon's most vulnerable. Sixty-one percent of RD renters are seniors and people with disabilities.

Historically, there have been challenges with accurate and reliable RD data. This led to a Government Accountability Office audit to determine the number of maturing RD mortgages in the next 10 years and the properties at risk of losing affordability. In September 2016, the USDA released new data showing 18 RD properties (232 rental units) in Oregon with expiring mortgages between 2016 and 2027. There are also 74 properties (1,226 units with rental assistance) eligible to pre-pay their mortgages. When RD mortgages are pre-paid, the units lose federal rent subsidies and affordability.

# Unknown number of Oregon LIHTC properties in need of preservation

The Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) program is the primary program developers use to fund preservation and rehabilitation projects of HUD and RD properties. This program is also used to finance new construction of affordable housing. It incentivizes housing developers to create rental units affordable to those earning 60% or less of the Area Median Income. From its inception through 2014, the program created or preserved nearly 3 million multifamily rental units. In Oregon, 38,783 rental units were created or preserved in the same period.

There are two different types of tax credits—9% and 4%. Both are used for preserving and rehabilitating affordable housing and to finance new construction of affordable housing. OHCS awards the 9% tax credit to housing developers each year through a competitive process, called the Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). The 4% tax credits are allocated through a noncompetitive process and half the project must be funded with tax-exempt private activity bonds. In Oregon, projects funded with the 9%

When mortgages mature, or expire, subsides are lost and owners are no longer required to keep them affordable. tax credit must remain affordable for 60 years and projects funded with the 4% must generally remain affordable for 30 years. Another difference is that projects awarded the 9% tax credit produce more funding than projects awarded the 4% tax credit. Funding for projects beyond the tax credits comes from developer investment and gap financing such as loans or grants.

LIHTC properties are also at risk. When affordability periods end, property owners can keep properties affordable without new subsidies, apply for new tax credits, or opt out of the LIHTC program and convert to marketrate housing. LIHTC properties can also be at risk of deterioration when rents are not sufficient to maintain properties. Properties may need significant repairs or modernization beyond the financial capability of the owners, such as replacing building siding or rehabbing kitchens. Without rehabilitation, some Oregonians may be at risk of living in sub-standard housing.

Although OHCS maintains a listing of LIHTC properties in Oregon, we were not able to verify its accuracy due to problems with the Housing Finance Division's data systems. Also, while the agency inspects LIHTC properties annually to determine their performance, including physical condition, a database that records properties at risk of deterioration was still being developed during our audit.

# Oregon Housing and Community Services created to be the state leader on housing

OHCS was created in 1971 to set overall housing policy and to serve as a central source of training, housing and technical information. Some of its original duties included administering interest free loans to nonprofit housing sponsors, coordinating federal housing programs, developing policies to increase low-income housing, and advising state and local governments about actions affecting the cost or supply of housing.

The Oregon Housing Council, also established in 1971, advises and oversees OHCS. The Council also develops program guidelines, provides policy direction and budgetary oversight, and approves financial transactions such as loans, grants, and tax credits. In 2016, HB2442 transitioned the Council from an advisory board to a policy-setting board, now referred to as the Housing Stability Council. In the same legislation, other OHCS advisory boards were disbanded with the Council absorbing their responsibilities.

The Community Action Partnership of Oregon (CAPO), comprised of directors of Community Action Agencies, provides advice and recommendations regarding administration and funding of antipoverty programs.



OHCS mission: We provide stable and affordable housing and engage leaders to develop integrated statewide policy that addresses poverty and provides opportunity for Oregonians.

<u>OHCS vision</u>: All Oregonians have the opportunity to pursue prosperity and live free from poverty.

## Financing housing and providing stability to vulnerable populations

OHCS is divided into two major divisions—Housing Finance and Housing Stabilization. Housing Finance, which has about \$12 million in operating costs and \$349 million in program payments in the 2015-17 biennium, administers programs related to:

- debt management;
- multifamily programs and lending including the LIHTC program;
- homeownership programs and single family lending;
- asset management and compliance, including monitoring properties the agency has funded; and
- the Oregon Homeownership Stabilization Initiative, which implements foreclosure prevention programs.

The Multifamily Section, located within the Housing Finance Division, administers the department's low-interest loan programs, grants, and tax credit programs for the purpose of developing or preserving affordable multifamily rental projects.

The Housing Stabilization Division administers programs that aim to prevent and end homelessness, and provide energy and weatherization services. These programs are primarily delivered through grants and contracts with community partners. Staff in this division also oversee the HUD project based Section 8 contract administration for the state. The division has about \$6 million in biennial operating costs and \$283 million in program payments.

#### Expanding responsibilities and shrinking resources

In the years following OHCS' creation, programs were added and expanded, growing its responsibilities. In 1987, OHCS became Oregon's independent housing finance agency administering the LIHTC program.

In 1991, the agency merged with the Community Services Division, doubling in size and broadening its mission by adding homelessness and food assistance programs. More state and federal programs were added through the 1990s, including the Housing Development Guarantee Grant Program, Emergency Housing Assistance to homeless persons, and the Oregon Rural Rehabilitation Program for farmworker housing. In addition, OHCS oversees the Oregon Volunteers program, which administers Court Appointed Special Advocates for children.

By 2001, OHCS administered 37 programs. The agency continued to pursue and received funding for new programs, and was assigned additional programs by the Legislature. By the 2009-11 biennium, the agency was responsible for administering approximately 50 programs.

In 2013, our audit of OHCS recommended the agency evaluate the benefits and costs of reducing duplication, overlap and fragmentation among its

programs. In 2016, the Legislature moved food assistance programs to other agencies, leaving OHCS still operating 49 other programs.

Most of the agency's programs are funded with federal and other funds. State general funds account for only about 1% of the agency's budget.

In the past, OHCS used distributions of revenues from Multifamily and Single family housing bond-financed loan programs to subsidize administrative costs of other programs, such as food and rent assistance. In the 2011-13 biennium, these distributions subsidized more than 25% of the other programs' administrative costs. This included 100% of administrative costs for the Low Income Rental Housing Assistance program and over 90% of these costs for the Vertical Housing Program. Administering these other programs became fiscally unsustainable for the agency, as available revenues significantly decreased due to economic factors. In 2016, the agency made progress identifying and aligning funding sources as part of an effort to become more fiscally sustainable.

For years, the Oregon Volunteers program had been subsidized with other agency funds. For the first time since acquiring the program, OHCS obtained general funds for Oregon Volunteers' administrative expenses in the 2015-2017 biennium.

# OHCS experienced a significant amount of organizational change

# **2011**

October New Director November Portland Office Closes 2012 January 1<sup>st</sup> Restructuring April New Executive Team 2013 February Transition Planning Begins 2014 February Transition Plan to Legislature March Strategic Planning Begins • July 2<sup>nd</sup> Restructuring September Strategic Operations Plan November 3<sup>rd</sup> Restructuring 2016 January HB2442, strenathening Housing Stability Council Mav Director Resigned November New Director 

Over the last five years, OHCS has experienced significant change, impacting workload and contributing to low staff morale.

Many changes began as efforts to bring the agency's expenses in line with revenue. In October 2011, a new director was appointed to address these financial challenges and determine if the agency should be dismantled. The director removed 12 positions in 2011, eliminating their duties or shifting them to other staff. Half of these positions were management positions. Other positions such as the internal auditor, were left unfilled. In January 2012, the director restructured the department, dividing the agency into three divisions: policy, business operations, and program delivery. By April, an entirely new executive team was in place. In late 2013, the director recommended the agency remain intact.

However, uncertainty about the agency's future continued. The agency's funding for the second year of the 2013-2015 biennium was withheld by the Legislature, pending a report by the director on sustainable program delivery. As part of this task, management developed a transition plan to move the agency toward improved service delivery, effectiveness, and fiscal sustainability, which they presented to the Legislature in 2014. Following this, the Legislature approved the second year's funding.

Shortly afterward, executive management began strategic planning. In July of that year, management presented a newly created mission and vision for

the agency. That same month, the director restructured divisions within the agency again.

In November 2014, the director restructured the agency for the third time into its current structure. As noted above, legislation passed in January 2016 changed the role of the Housing Stability Council from an advisory board to a governing and policy-setting board. During the course of our audit, the agency's director resigned and an interim director was appointed. A new director began November 1, 2016, shortly before the release of this audit.

# Audit Results

# Agency efforts to preserve affordable housing fall short



OHCS could do more to preserve affordable housing for low-income Oregonians. To effectively address preservation and affordable housing needs in the state, the agency should improve its housing planning and relationships with housing partners.

OHCS management has not completed a housing plan that details the state's housing supply, needs, and resources—all essential for effective affordable housing leadership. To successfully plan, the agency should have a complete inventory of affordable housing along with an updated assessment of housing needs in the state.

Relationships with partners are also essential to preserving affordable housing, and OHCS could do more to strengthen relationships and communication with its partners. In addition, OHCS could work with other funders in the state to better align funding cycles and application processes so that preservation projects go more smoothly. Clear funding priorities will help developers better understand, and plan for, the affordable housing OHCS is targeting. Expanding the use of federal and state tax credit programs will also help preservation efforts.

#### Comprehensive statewide housing plan is incomplete

Since 1991, state statute has required OHCS to prepare a comprehensive state plan for housing. The statute clearly states the state housing plan should include an inventory of affordable housing, and information on market and inventory conditions, population trends, household composition and housing conditions. In addition, the plan is to include an accurate picture of the affordable housing in the state, or at a minimum, OHCS' own inventory. The plan should also include a needs assessment that summarizes data on the housing needs of homeless and income-eligible families.

OHCS leadership explained that their Consolidated Plan is the agency's effort to fulfill the statute. However, because the plan is written specifically to show how OHCS uses HUD administered dollars, it does not represent a complete view of the state's housing needs and resources. Though the Consolidated Plan has fulfilled all the HUD requirements, it falls short of a comprehensive state plan as described in statute.

The Consolidated Plan lacks clear implementation strategies to achieve goals. For example, preservation is identified as a high priority, but the plan lacks a roadmap of how to get there. It also does not specify the number, type and location of rental units the agency intends to preserve. Without clearly defined goals and information, it is difficult to measure how well OHCS is doing at preserving affordable housing in the state.

Other housing information in the Consolidated Plan is incomplete. Its statewide data does not account for significant differences in housing issues between regions, counties, cities or municipalities. It lacks a review of all financial resources, as required by statute. Financial resources reviewed in the plan are limited to four HUD administered programs and several OHCS programs. In addition, local and private funding sources are not reviewed.

Though the agency does not have a comprehensive state plan, management reports staff are building on the Consolidated Plan to create one.

## Oregon does not have a complete statewide housing inventory

A single reliable source of data for properties is an essential management tool for any housing finance agency. This is important information for the comprehensive statewide plan. A complete inventory allows a state to identify its housing and preservation challenges and prioritize where action is needed, both at the property level—to determine properties that need to be contacted and offered incentives to remain affordable—and at the community level—to identify neighborhoods to target for preservation of affordable rental housing. For example, officials in Florida use state and federal data to create a comprehensive database of affordable housing to aid planning efforts.

A complete inventory should include basic characteristics of the subsidized housing portfolio including:

- property name and address;
- housing type or target population, such as income-level;
- total number of rental units and number of affordable units;
- years affordability restrictions begin and expire;
- funding sources; and
- physical condition of the property.

Although OHCS does maintain an affordable housing inventory, they are working to make it more complete. The most recent affordable housing inventory was used in 2016 to score applicants on the 9% LIHTC application. In addition to being incomplete, the inventory had multiple errors. For example, we learned the data was not vetted with partners to ensure accuracy before it was published. One housing provider told us the inventory showed a property for their organization that did not exist.

Although Preserve Oregon, a nonprofit program, maintains the most comprehensive inventory database of affordable housing in the state, staff who maintain the database stated they cannot guarantee its accuracy because it is based on publically available data, including OHCS data. The database also does not offer the property-level data OHCS needs to inform their planning efforts.

#### Components of a Comprehensive Housing Needs Assessment

- Demographic data
- Economic trends
- Housing inventory
   Housing need by
- Housing need by region and population
- Policies and incentives
- Community services
- Input of stakeholders
- Recommendations on how to achieve housing goals

#### Housing needs assessment could be improved

A thorough assessment of housing needs is an important element of any comprehensive state housing plan. A needs assessment is a systematic process for determining and addressing gaps between current conditions and desired conditions.

While the current OHCS Consolidated Plan contains a section on housing needs in the state, it does not include an analysis of the current housing supply, an essential element.

The current needs assessment would also benefit from updated and improved demographic data. OHCS management told us the assessment lacked statewide data and included outdated data. The information in the assessment for 2016-2020 is based, in large part, on HUD data from 2007-2011. Community needs surveys and assessments from various counties are used, but may not be thorough or current in all areas of the state. For example, we heard from some housing development leaders that communities lack capacity and resources to put together updated needs assessments. In addition, the OHCS current needs assessment relies heavily on estimates of poverty and housing cost burden, but lacks actual numbers of Oregon families or individuals in need of housing, type of housing they need, and in which areas of the state.

In our interviews with other state housing finance agencies, we found examples of needs assessments that better inform statewide housing plans and help decision makers direct funding to the most critical areas. Delaware's 2014 Needs Assessment revealed two categories of housing needs: elderly low-income and coastal market-rate housing for retirees. The assessment also showed an aging housing inventory at risk of becoming unaffordable. As a result, the state continued to make preservation a high priority.

A more thorough understanding of low-income housing needs in the state would help OHCS better target resources to meet regional needs, and those of special populations, such as elderly Oregonians or veterans.

#### Stronger partnerships beneficial to preservation efforts

Preserving federal housing subsidies cannot be achieved without a variety of public and private partners working together collaboratively. Stronger relationships with consistent communication would help the agency better understand preservation needs across the state and plan accordingly. Although OHCS has had successful partnerships in preservation initiatives, there is room for the agency to strengthen its relationship and communication with its partners.

In 2007, OHCS, the Portland Housing Bureau, and other partners began working on strategies to preserve properties. A nonprofit organization, Network for Oregon Affordable Housing, administered the effort called Preserve Oregon. It included a new fund to support purchases of properties



Exterior of Bronaugh Apartments, a property rehabilitated and its subsidies preserved as part of the 11x13 campaign.

at-risk of losing their affordability. OHCS contributed an initial \$1 million but has not contributed since.

In 2008, the Portland Housing Bureau began an initiative, called the 11x13 Preservation Campaign, to preserve 11 privately owned buildings at risk of losing HUD rental subsidies by 2013. Because of their desirable location, many of the properties were at risk of being converted to market-rate condominiums, which would have displaced hundreds of very low-income residents, many of whom who were elderly or disabled. For its part, OHCS provided valuable funding through the LIHTC program, Housing Preservation Fund, and Multifamily Weatherization program. When it was completed, the Portland Housing Bureau and partners were able to preserve 700 rental units in 11 buildings for another 60 years of affordability, allowing residents to stay in their homes.

Outside of these larger initiatives, OHCS has struggled to maintain working relationships with partners. USDA's Rural Development (RD) is a key partner in preservation efforts, but we found communication and collaboration between RD and OHCS to be minimal and, at times, strained. In 2012, OHCS included a signed agreement with RD in the LIHTC Qualified Allocation Plan. The agreement established the conditions for cooperation, information exchange, and program support. However, the formal agreement appeared to end within a year and does not appear in subsequent LIHTC documents. With the lapse of the agreement, communication between the agencies became infrequent and coordination suffered.

Similarly, the OHCS-HUD relationship needs strengthening. HUD officials told us they had a positive working relationship with OHCS but they welcomed a closer working relationship with OHCS staff to share innovative ideas as well as some lessons learned.

When OHCS eliminated the five Regional Advisor positions, they were replaced with two housing integrators. However, their functions differ and there appears to be a lack of understanding with partners on where to go for capacity building and technical assistance, which agency leadership states could be a communication issue.

An example of successful collaboration comes from Georgia's Housing Finance Agency, which worked with funders and partners to develop a three-year program to help smaller, mostly rural communities create and launch a locally based plan to meet their housing and neighborhood revitalization needs. As part of this program, partners receive training and technical assistance.

Developers across Oregon told us they would like a closer, more positive working relationship with OHCS, but feel strained staff capacity and a history of mistrust prevents it.

#### OHCS acknowledges issues with external communication

Agency management acknowledges the need for transparent and consistent communication to build credibility with stakeholders. Effective external communication ensures important information comes in, while making sure relevant information flows out. Though improved, poor external communication has aggravated strained relationships with housing developers and partners in the housing community. OHCS administers a customer service survey to their partners on a semiannual basis, which for years has shown frustration with communication.

In both the 2016 OHCS customer service survey and in our conversations with partners, we found they truly desire collaboration and partnership with the agency, but do not feel they are getting it. One respondent said they felt like a problem to be dealt with, rather than a partner.

In addition, stakeholders reported not receiving timely information or responses to questions from staff; some said they simply never received answers. Respondents to the 2016 customer service survey also reported they did not feel the agency was transparent, a concern we heard during interviews.

Management's elimination of the five Regional Advisor positions in 2014 was a major setback to external communication. This change eliminated the primary mechanism for two-way communication between OHCS and partners and added to the workload of Multifamily and Asset Management and Compliance staff who became responsible for responding to housing developer and other stakeholder questions. Continued problems with communication can be seen in the results of a survey we conducted of OHCS staff in 2016. Just 52% of staff thought information and communication flowed well from partners to OHCS, and only 61% thought it flowed well from OHCS to partners.

Other states facilitate communication more effectively. In Minnesota, a Preservation Manager monitors and coordinates preservation efforts with stakeholders to help ensure long-term success of preservation efforts across the state.

# Streamlining and coordinating processes could help preservation projects run smoothly

Intentional and consistent processes could also help with funding for preservation. When developers apply for funding, they often apply for local, state, and federal funding—each with a different application process and deadline. Disjointed timelines between funding streams can be a significant challenge for developers, especially those working on preservation projects. In early 2016, four RD-approved preservation projects were placed on hold because developers needed additional funds from the 9% LIHTC program before the projects could be completed. A significant delay in the release of the LIHTC funding resulted in developers having to reapply for their RD funding, which had expired due to the lengthy delay. We found that a number of other states streamline and coordinate the application process. In Washington, local jurisdictions and the state housing finance agency created a joint system for applications and reporting. Montana created a uniform application as a one-stop shop for state housing loans, grants, and tax credits.

## Frequent LIHTC policy shifts make it difficult for developers to plan

For developers investing millions of dollars and years into developing potential preservation projects, predictability and transparency are important, especially in the LIHTC program. Each year OHCS must make decisions on how to allocate tax credits, and in recent years, they have not always been consistent. Developers find the inconsistency frustrating and challenging to deal with, given the time and money necessary to make projects viable.

In the absence of adequate housing planning, developers look to how OHCS spends their money to determine agency priorities and predict whether their proposed projects will receive funding.

The LIHTC program provides \$8.7 million to the state per year in federal tax credits and is one of the largest, most consistent funding sources at the agency's disposal. OHCS determines how the credits are allocated, including how much is set aside for preservation projects. Each year, OHCS publishes its allocation criteria in one or more documents: the Qualified Allocation Plan (QAP), LIHTC Program Manual, and the Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA). Our review of 2012-2016 documents showed frequently changing criteria, priorities, and allocation scoring methods.

OHCS has inconsistently allocated the 9% LIHTC program funding to preservation projects, making it difficult for developers to plan their affordable housing projects. In 2010, OHCS set aside 50% of its federal tax credit allocation for preservation projects. In 2012, the preservation set-aside was reduced to 25% and in 2013, it was removed completely. In 2014, there was no mention of any preservation set-aside in its published allocation plan. However, in response to a letter from a stakeholder, OHCS clarified there was a 35% preservation set-aside and attached the response to the published plan. In 2016, the 35% set-side was clearly stated in the published allocation plan.

Aware of developer's concerns, OHCS tried to provide stability and predictability by keeping the 2015 published plan, manual and application the same as 2014. However, the stability did not last long. In response to stakeholder feedback, OHCS made significant changes to the 2016 allocation plan, which drives the scoring and allocation process. Developers told us this caused more confusion and frustration. To address stakeholder concerns regarding the 2016 plan, OHCS took additional time making revisions, resulting in an 18-month delay between LIHTC project awards. Because many developers rely on LIHTC funding for projects, this stalled many of the state's affordable housing projects. Moving forward, the agency intends to provide consistency and predictability.

"It is hard to nail down [the agency's] priorities. The only real way is to look at what they fund."

-OHCS partner

Housing finance agencies with more robust and comprehensive housing planning address preservation in a more stable way. Their plans lay out long-term strategies for preserving affordable housing in their states, clearly stating priorities on which to base changes. If changes are needed to allocation criteria, they can be based on the plans. Minnesota publishes their allocation plan one year in advance to allow enough time for developers to plan their projects. Utah eases developers into major changes by beginning conversations with developers two years in advance.

# OHCS' attempts to address Oregon's unique geographic needs affect preservation efforts

Housing challenges vary throughout the state. For example, in Beaverton, there is little land available for development. In coastal areas such as Yachats, communities struggle to balance permanent housing with vacation rentals. In Island City, a small community near La Grande, demand for workforce and affordable housing is high. Low-income renters in Pendleton struggle to afford even affordable housing. Due to their housing crises, Portland and Bend declared housing state of emergencies in 2016.

In an attempt to use the 9% LIHTC program to address differing needs across Oregon, OHCS began dividing funding between five geographic regions in 2013: Central Oregon, Eastern Oregon, Metro Oregon, Southern Oregon, and the Valley/North Coast. The tax credit was meant to be equitably distributed across the state based on percentage of need. The results of the "need" formula showed that the Central and Eastern regions did not have enough "percentage of need" to allocate credits to fund a full project. To alleviate this, OHCS set a minimum credit amount for the Central and Eastern regions. This meant reallocating credits from other regions.

In a second attempt to more equitably address varying needs across the state, OHCS decided to align their geographic LIHTC distribution method with HUD's funding allocation strategy. In 2014 and continuing today, the state was divided into three geographical regions: Metro Oregon, Non-Metro HUD HOME participating jurisdictions, and the Balance of State.

Shifting to three geographic regions may have a disparate impact on RD preservation efforts. Developers of most RD projects in need of preservation are likely to apply for LIHTC funding and are likely to be in the Balance of State. Based on the latest 2016 LIHTC allocation method, the Balance of State region is allocated \$3.2 million of which \$1.1 million is set-aside for preservation. In comparison, the Metro Region is allocated \$4.0 million of which \$1.4 million is set aside for preservation. It is likely there will be more competition for 9% LIHTC in RD preservation projects in the Balance of State Region than in the Metro Region.



Changes in LIHTC policy directly influence which housing projects receive funding across the state. By following a comprehensive statewide housing plan with measurable goals, OHCS will be able to strategically adjust preservation set-asides and other LIHTC policies to reach preservation goals.

## Increased gap funding could help expand use of 4% LIHTC

To help provide for more preservation projects, it is important for OHCS to take advantage of available funding sources and expand the use of the 4% LIHTC. Of a project's total cost, 30% is funded with LIHTC equity, a minimum of 50% is required to be funded with tax-exempt private activity bond funds, and the remaining percentage is paid with developer contributions and gap funding, which is the remaining funding necessary to complete the project. The only limit to this funding source is the bond cap.

To encourage the development of projects, more gap funding needs to be identified and pursued. Although current funding streams provide some gap funding, stakeholders stated there are insufficient levels of gap funding to meet demand. This was a primary reason developers did not initiate more 4% LIHTC preservation projects. Another large barrier to program usage is that the program is not conducive to smaller projects.

The lack of gap funding also played a part in OHCS not taking advantage of available private activity bond authority. Between 2011 and 2015, OHCS only used 22% of the private activity bond authority available. As a result, OHCS did not take advantage of nearly \$1.7 billion in available bond monies that could help fund preservation projects. Given that these monies may not always be available, the state could be missing out on funding opportunities to preserve affordable housing.

Oregon falls behind other states when it comes to providing gap funding. Some states, like Vermont, Indiana and New Jersey, target preservation by setting money aside in trust funds. Washington State's Housing Trust Fund at its height was \$200 million; but in more recent years has been \$70 million. In comparison, in 2016, the OHCS housing trust fund was about \$15 million.



# Expanding the state housing tax credit program could help preservation efforts

The Oregon Affordable Housing Tax Credit Program was created in 1989 to provide Oregon tax credits to lenders of housing loans. The tax credits allow lenders to reduce the interest rates on loans for housing projects by as much as 4%. In most cases, property owners pass the savings they receive on their loans to their tenants in reduced rents. When paired with the 4% LIHTC program, the state tax credit program can increase feasibility of preservation projects with federal rent subsidies. The state tax credit program is a revolving fund with a limit of \$17 million; as owners repay their loans, credits become available for future awards.

OHCS staff reported the state tax credit program is a good vehicle for federal rent subsidy preservation, and stakeholders agree. Staff also stated that available program funds were not sufficient to meet the demand. The program is scheduled to sunset in 2020, but will be under legislative review in 2017. Continuing this program, potentially with more funding, could benefit preservation efforts.

# Strategic planning is not sufficient

State law tasked OHCS with being the state leader in housing policy and serving as the central source of affordable housing data, training and technical information.

Through our review of the agency and comparisons to housing finance agencies in other states, we found OHCS is not achieving the expectations set out for them by the Legislature, public, stakeholders, and partners. We also found that OHCS needs to improve its strategic planning to better provide for affordable housing in the state.

# Improved strategic planning critical to fulfilling agency priorities

Inadequate strategic planning results in unclear priorities, lack of vision for the future, and potentially, loss of opportunities to preserve affordable housing. Improved planning will help OHCS identify priorities for its limited resources, recognize success, detect problems, and respond with corrective action.

Housing finance agencies use strategic plans to set priorities, carry out comprehensive plans, allocate internal resources based on priorities, and guide staff in day-to-day decision-making. For example, in Minnesota, each section within the housing finance agency has a vision statement that ties back to the strategic plan, showing staff how their work ties into the larger vision and mission of the agency.

As part of the OHCS transition process in 2013 and 2014, management created an operations plan with strategic priorities, on which the agency reports they have made progress. However, the plan lacked many of the elements experts agree are essential to the strategic planning process. This



has led to an agency unable to clearly articulate strategic priorities or focus on highest priority work.

OHCS management identified five "imperatives" in the operations plan:

- 1. Implement an effective and integrated governance model;
- 2. Deliver remarkable service;
- 3. Increase leadership skills at all levels;
- 4. Implement a fiscally sustainable business model; and
- 5. Become a data and research driven agency.

While these are laudable goals, they are not specific and are difficult to measure. When OHCS management updated their plan, they added a sixth imperative. Like the other imperatives, it lacked specificity:

6. Develop and implement new programs.

Further, executive management was unable to provide documentation of key elements of a strategic planning process, such as an environmental scan. Environmental scanning is a vital element within the strategic planning process. It helps an organization identify and address internal strengths and weaknesses, while anticipating and planning for external threats and challenges such as social, economic, political and technological changes.

Some OHCS staff indicated they were unclear on the priorities, vision, or direction of the agency. Many felt leadership did not listen to concerns; others stated they were not informed about or included in the strategic planning process and were confused on how their work connected to the agency's strategic plan.

Staff also voiced frustration about the lack of updates to the planning process. One staff member stated, "Sometimes it feels like we are stuck in things we decided 2-3 years ago. Things have changed since then, but we aren't taking that into account."

Along with staff, stakeholders agreed the agency did not clearly communicate its priorities.

We found examples of other state housing finance agencies that connect their statewide plan with strategic priorities to address challenges, including preservation. During strategic planning, Delaware's housing agency found that significant funds to preserve federally subsidized housing were needed. It linked the physical condition of properties and cost of preservation to federal funds this money would leverage if allocated. As a result, the state Legislature approved a \$7.5 million bond bill for preservation.

#### Essential Elements of Successful Strategic Planning

- Documentation
- Continuous and evolving
- Environmental scan
- Targeted strategies
- Specific, measurable, and realistic goals
- Action-oriented
- Implementation plan
- Evaluation plan
- Clear mission and vision
- Prioritization
- Participatory
- Effective communication



## Strategic planning excluded staff and key stakeholders

Following the appointment of a new director and transition planning, the agency began a strategic planning process in 2014. Only the executive team, guided by consultants, was involved in creating a new mission and vision for the agency. Staff, the Housing Stability Council, and key external stakeholders were not included in these discussions. Research suggests this kind of top-down approach can lead to rigidity and inability to strategize appropriately within an evolving environment.

Harnessing staff knowledge and passion is a powerful tool the agency can use to engage in successful strategic planning. By not including staff in the strategic planning process, OHCS leadership missed a key opportunity to learn from and motivate staff and to boost morale, which is low according to our conversations with staff.

In addition to agency staff, the Housing Stability Council was not included in the strategic planning process. We were told they did not know the executive team was creating a new mission and vision until it was presented to them. Also excluded from the process was CAPO, the agency's partner in delivering homelessness assistance programs. Members of CAPO stated that during the transition planning process leading up to strategic planning, agency management was "unwilling" to articulate priorities or share strategies of how to accomplish shared goals.

# Better data management needed for informed decision-making

Inadequate resources dedicated to data systems and data management resulted in OHCS not effectively using data to inform planning and decisions. This can affect program success, including the preservation of affordable housing.

Results from our survey and interviews with OHCS staff revealed two big challenges staff face—outdated IT systems and a general lack of data. These sentiments were also echoed in a recent OHCS annual customer service survey with stakeholders and partners citing concerns around data and decision-making. For example, one comment indicated OHCS has "premature and inaccurate publication of data" and there is a "lack of effort and funds to keep data systems current and high functioning."

The lack of complete and accurate data on the multifamily affordable housing portfolio kept us from completing planned work related to preservation. This included evaluating the effects of OHCS underwriting policies, as well as overall trends of properties in need of preservation.

## Information technology resources have not kept pace with demand

In recent years, OHCS recognized the need for better data to improve decision-making. In a 2014 presentation to the Legislature, OHCS identified the lack of an integrated system as a cause of poor data. Efforts to move

"Improved systems, databases, and enough staff to manage these systems is key to understanding the effectiveness of the agency's work and making improvements."

-Respondent, 2016 OHCS Customer Service Survey toward an integrated system began in 2015 and continued throughout our audit.

Additionally, OHCS expressed its intent to move toward data and research driven policy priorities and outcome measures in 2014. While this intent was included in an overall strategic plan, the plan did not include steps the agency would take to achieve this goal. Nor did it identify limitations, such as capacity, that might need to be addressed. Little tangible progress has been made on this initiative.

Staff capacity within the OHCS Information Technology (IT) unit has declined from 18 to 10 positions since the 2009-2011 biennium. OHCS management believes a handful of staff sought positions at other agencies due to concerns the agency would be dissolved. Some positions were simply not filled and others were eliminated, which could impede the agency's ability to address data issues. Management reported turnover and staffing constraints also impacted their efforts to integrate data systems.

### Unreliable inventory and data silos contribute to data issues

The two IT systems within the OHCS Housing Finance Division, which are key to tracking multifamily affordable housing projects, are not integrated. As a result, OHCS is not able to gather and report historical information and trends on existing properties. In addition, the separate systems have contributed to an unreliable inventory of OHCS-funded housing projects.

Ideally, one data system should be used by both the Multifamily and the Asset Management and Compliance Sections to track the housing portfolio from application to asset monitoring. Currently, housing application information is entered into the agency's Information System for Housing (DISH). If a project is funded, it is recorded in Housing Development Software (HDS). The Asset Management and Compliance team uses HDS to monitor and inspect properties for the Multifamily housing portfolio. If the two systems were integrated, historical information and trends on properties and final loan figures could be compared to front end estimates to assist in developing underwriting guidelines for loan officers. This information could also help determine what financial underwriting factors might contribute to property deterioration or jeopardize long-term financial stability, as well as inform the development and maintenance of underwriting standards going forward.

During the audit, we requested a complete inventory of the OHCS multifamily housing portfolio but the agency could not provide consistent information. For example, we were told the number of properties in the OHCS portfolio was 987, and then later informed it was 1,289. The OHCS website indicates 1,243 funded properties. A presentation to the Housing Stability Council in March 2016 showed the OHCS portfolio included 1,343 properties valued at \$6 billion. Later we were told this amount may be inaccurate. According to the agency, part of the inventory problem was that there has not been a common understanding of what portfolio means.



Systems that are not integrated increase the risk for inaccuracies and the inability to track information from system to system. The unique identifier or number created to track projects from one system to another had not been consistently entered over time. At the completion of the audit, the agency was able to devote resources to reconcile data for the majority of projects recorded in the two systems, HDS to DISH. However, they were still working to ensure the HDS system information was complete and all properties that should be recorded are recorded.

# Outdated data systems, cumbersome workarounds, and untracked performance indicators cause problems

The systems that OHCS uses to track properties were designed in the early 2000s. Over the last 10 years, cumbersome workarounds have evolved, including tracking information in separate spreadsheets by multiple individuals. The age of the systems and these workarounds make it difficult for staff to extract information; only a few staff have the long-term knowledge and expertise to do so.

For example, HDS does not have the ability to record affordability expiration dates, so information is tracked in a separate spreadsheet. These dates are important to asset management because they signal when a property may be at risk to convert to market rate. Tracking these dates enables the agency to identify and plan for upcoming preservation needs. When we reviewed the spreadsheet, we found many expiration dates were blank or missing. Project identification numbers needed to match expiration information back to the system of record were also not included.

There are various performance indicators and measures that, if tracked, could help OHCS measure its success and plan for the future. Information such as the number of applications by funding cycle versus the number of projects funded is an important measure to determine the level of need in the state. This comparison could also be used to determine if the agency is able to meet the demand through project funding.

Tracking the number of preservation projects funded by year and by geographic area would also help OHCS determine areas to target. We found this information was either tracked in a spreadsheet that did not agree to other systems, or was not tracked consistently. For example, the agency has a field to indicate if a project was a preservation project. Our review showed that the data was not consistently recorded and did not agree from spreadsheet to spreadsheet. Other important information such as length of time from application submission to funding, which would give good information on workload and capacity, was not tracked or used consistently.

Data entry into spreadsheets also resulted in time-consuming processes. For example, one staff enters information in DISH then enters the same information into separate spreadsheets. This dual entry is not efficient and increases the likelihood of errors and inconsistencies. A lack of controls over data entry led to inconsistent entries across databases and spreadsheets. We noted differences in project naming conventions and differences in dates when housing developers received funding in multiple years. We also found numerous data errors, duplicate properties, and other missing or incomplete information.

### Collection and analysis of data to guide decisions needs improvement

OHCS could improve on the collection and use of financial data from affordable housing projects placed in service. This data could highlight common characteristics of successful and unsuccessful properties and help identify best practices.

The Housing Development Center, a nonprofit organization, with help from Meyer Memorial Trust and funding from Chase Bank, compiled financial information on 140 affordable housing properties in Oregon with 5,967 rental units placed in service prior to 2012. One of the most important outcomes from this project was the high need for preservation funding and resources. This nonprofit will be working with developers in the housing industry to continue studying the need for preservation and strategies they can employ to improve performance. Additional key findings included:

- financing decisions affect long term project viability;
- 20% of properties were unable to cover expenses and debt in at least two of the three years analyzed; and
- some vulnerable properties could be refinanced to allow funding for repairs and improvements, but significant public investment will be necessary to preserve the portfolio.

Beginning in 2016, OHCS' Asset Management and Compliance Section began a financial risk assessment project to classify all properties within the OHCS portfolio as performing, troubled, or potentially troubled. Once this information is obtained and entered into the database, OHCS can use it to identify troubled properties. It can also determine common financial characteristics of troubled properties to help guide underwriting standards and policy decisions such as how properties can remain affordable for the 60 years affordability period.



# Eliminating an award winning system leaves OHCS without important information

OHCS developed the Analysis of Income and Expense System in 2006 to track operating expenses on a project-by-project basis. OHCS used it to report information on project operating expenses by region and project type. In 2010, the National Council of State Housing Agencies gave OHCS a program excellence award for this system.

In 2012, the OHCS leadership discontinued the system and to date, it has not been replaced. As a result, loan officers have been unable to assess operating expenses during the underwriting process and asset management staff have not been able to determine whether properties are financially viable.

OHCS is hopeful a replacement system will provide staff support for underwriting decisions moving forward, as well as provide information developers appreciated.

# Organizational challenges impede agency from addressing affordable housing

Much of our audit focused on OHCS' Multifamily Section within the Housing Finance Division. However, we identified organizational issues that cut across all sections of the agency, including lack of communication, unclear roles, inconsistent staffing levels, and inadequate policies and procedures. These areas need to be improved so that OHCS can successfully manage its programs, including preserving affordable housing in Oregon.

Management should demonstrate commitment to improving in these critical areas through leadership and effective communication with staff and stakeholders.

## Tone at the top and internal communication can be improved

We found significant issues with both OHCS' tone at the top and internal communication. Both are influenced by leadership's operating style and management philosophy, among other things. More importantly, both are critical for the agency to successfully manage its priorities, which include preserving affordable housing.

Early on, we were told executive leadership's management style did not build trust. To gain a better understanding of the agency environment we conducted a workplace environment survey of agency staff. The survey included questions regarding the current work culture; 83% of staff responded to the survey.

During interviews and in the survey staff stated that executive leadership was top-down, reactionary, unsupportive, and lacked transparency. These things prevented executive management from building trust with staff. One

"Agency leadership should trust their experienced and dedicated staff more. Leaders have come and gone, but the workers have been there through thick and thin. Valuing the staff will in turn lead to better services to customers."

-Respondent, 2016 OHCS Customer Service survey staff member stated staff used to be vocal and share their concerns, but are less so now because their suggestions were not acted on or taken seriously.

In addition, many staff indicated most executive managers are inaccessible or unapproachable, making internal communication a challenge. Some also stated that their expertise is disregarded, as executive leadership makes decisions in a vacuum without tapping into staff expertise and with little two-way communication. Internal communication among staff could also be improved. Only about half of staff who responded to our survey thought their co-workers shared job knowledge across work sections.

Further, some staff stated they do not always receive the necessary information they need to do their job and are often not involved in decisions impacting their day-to-day work. In the Multifamily Section, program staff stated that their input was not always sought for program development. For example, key staff responsible for implementing the new Local Innovation and Fast Track program, which is designed to fund projects that can quickly produce housing in high need areas, told us they were not consulted on its design. Also, responses to our survey showed a workplace with significant challenges where staff felt stressed and unsupported by executive management, especially staff in the Housing Finance Division.

Workplace Environment Survey, Executive Team section	Housing Finance Staff Agreement	Agency Staff Agreement
Executive team is open and honest in communication	40%	53%
Executive team encourages staff to communicate suggestions for improvements	48%	60%
Staff in my workplace communicate openly and honestly to the Executive team	37%	41%
I receive information that will affect OHCS as a whole from the Executive team	43%	54%
Executive team understands my job well	19%	34%
Executive team is accessible to staff	32%	41%
Executive team cares about staff concerns	37%	57%
Executive team is aware of staff concerns	34%	43%

# Figure 1: OHCS Challenges with Internal Communication as Indicated in Audits Division 2016 Workplace Environment Survey

## Decreased staff levels and increased workload stress staff

Although our audit focused on the agency's Multifamily Section, we saw capacity issues throughout the agency, including the loss of institutional knowledge and experience. The current workload and capacity leaves little time for management and staff to analyze decision-making and data that could help improve administrative systems and policy.

Multifamily Section staff underwrite projects for affordable housing resources, review applications, and manage programs— all processes critical to preserving affordable housing. The section has experienced a loss

of institutional knowledge due to turnover and agency restructuring, and increased workloads.

Over the past five years, the number of Multifamily staff has remained relatively steady, but the workload has increased considerably. During interviews, staff said they struggle to keep up with the work and are burntout and tired. In our survey, 40% of Housing Finance staff, which includes Multifamily, reported their work related stress was too high. In addition, 37% reported they were assigned more work each week than they could reasonably accomplish. Less than half of Housing Finance staff thought their section had sufficient resources to do their job well and 67% thought they had the tools, such as technology and equipment, to do their job well. Despite this, 84% of Housing Finance staff reported they were proud to be a part of the agency.

The Multifamily Section's turnover rate increased dramatically since 2012, resulting in a complete turnover of the 4% LIHTC team, and about half of the 9% LIHTC Team. Though new staff have been added, there is a steep learning curve as they learn processes and become as efficient in their work as more seasoned staff.

Multifamily staff must score applications, underwrite and close projects selected for funding. As the number of funding opportunities and applications has increased, so has staff workload. In 2013, the agency moved to a new funding process. As a result, the agency went from one or two funding opportunities a year to eight in a single year, with individual applications, processes, and timelines for each funding stream.

As of July 2016, there were 71 funded projects in various stages; projects can take about two years from start to finish. Management expects the workload to continue increasing through the end of 2016 and into early 2017 as several more housing projects are funded.

To gauge the agency's ability to take on additional preservation efforts, an evaluation of workflow and resources is needed. One possible approach for evaluating workflow is Lean, which focuses on identifying and then implementing the most efficient, value-added processes. Having a better understanding of workflow and available resources will aid the agency and its Multifamily Section in identifying existing capacity for additional work, as well as areas where they may need additional staff or resources.



# *Outdated, absent, and weak policies and procedures hinder agency programs*



We found some agency policies and procedures were absent, outdated, or weak. Policies and procedures are important to ensuring risks are mitigated and objectives are met.

Approximately half of the Housing Finance staff reported practices and procedures were not up-to-date. When we dug in deeper to understand the issue, we learned loan officers are struggling with outdated or undocumented procedures. For example, the desk manual for loan officers has not been updated in several years, which is problematic given the fastpaced nature of the changes within the agency. In addition, loan officers do not receive any training.

Underwriting staff also reported many practices and procedures in their department are not documented in policy, which can lead to inconsistency across loan officers' work. OHCS does not have a program manual for the 4% LIHTC program, but reports they are working to develop one.

There are also instances of policies that could be improved, such as the conflict of interest policy. The policy directs staff to bring actual or potential conflicts to their supervisor's attention in writing. However, we learned supervisors are not always aware of conflicts involving OHCS staff. For example, during the audit an employee also served as the board chair of a nonprofit organization that applied for funding from OHCS. When the organization did not receive the funding, the employee questioned another OHCS staff member as to why. The staff member felt uncomfortable discussing the information with their co-worker and reported the issue to their supervisor who had no knowledge or documentation of this person's potential conflict prior to the issue arising.

A more robust way to determine conflicts of interest at the agency would be to survey staff on an annual basis to document any actual or potential conflicts. It is impossible to avoid all conflicts of interest, but each instance should be documented and managed to ensure employee decisions are impartial and untainted by conflicts of interest.

## Housing Stability Council unclear on role

Recent legislation transitioned the Housing Stability Council into a policysetting board, setting the stage for the Council to play a bigger leadership role. Despite this legislation, there is lack of clarity about its role.

In addition, the communication between OHCS leadership and the Council could be improved. In general, Council members do not feel they receive information they need to make complex decisions in a timely manner.

While Council members are eager to be more involved and fulfill the new role, they do not feel the agency involves them in preliminary discussions around program and policy development. For instance, in 2016, Council

members were asked to approve the Manufactured Home Park NOFA application before they had the chance to discuss underlying policy.

Moving forward, the Council believes a fundamental discussion with agency leadership about its role would be beneficial.

### Agency contracting policies and practices need improvement

OHCS does not have standardized or written contracting policies and procedures. Without clear policies and procedures outlining oversight responsibilities, contracts may not be vetted appropriately, deliverables may not be received, and contracts may extend beyond the agreed upon time and monetary limits.

We found that OHCS contracting is inconsistent both in administration and results. We also found little evidence that the agency monitors contracts to ensure deliverables are received.

OHCS has contracted with and overseen the contract with Neighborhood Partnerships, a nonprofit in Portland that has managed the successful Individual Development Account (IDAs) Initiative since 2003. The contract has been continuously renewed. It has never been put out to bid, which is contrary to standard contracting practices, though OHCS assured our team the contract will go to bid next year.

In another example, we found a consultant was hired in early 2013 to assist with the agency transition. The contract limit started at approximately \$150,000 but was amended four times extending the timeline and total dollar amount to \$428,000. According to the former director, the contractors' work products centered on organizational development as well as two staff surveys. It was not clear why the dollar amount was increased or whether all deliverables were ultimately received. Despite these questions, the agency hired the consultant again in 2015.

In a third example, OHCS hired a contractor in January 2016 and paid over \$6,000 to improve a customer service survey for external stakeholders and partners using "best practices and emerging research" regarding survey design. The goal was to achieve a higher response rate than in previous years. However, the response rate actually declined— only 155 out of 1,514 responded, a 10% response rate, compared to 13% in 2014 and 19% in 2011. Additionally, the contractor did not help agency staff analyze responses as outlined in the contract.

IDAs are matched savings accounts that build the financial management skills of qualifying Oregonians with lower incomes while they save towards a defined goal.

# Recommendations

Addressing the following recommendations will take time and a coordinated approach.

We recommend Oregon Housing and Community Services management address the following four recommendations first, followed by those listed below.

- Lay the groundwork for improved tone at the top and internal <u>communication</u> by building an inclusive culture where communication, trust and transparency are embraced and management is accessible to staff.
- <u>Strengthen organizational culture</u>. Discuss the 2016 Workplace Environment survey results with staff and the Housing Stability Council, and address issues identified, paying special attention to internal communication and feedback mechanisms.
- <u>Use a systematic approach to evaluate workflow and resources in the</u> <u>Multifamily Section</u>. This includes assessing financial and administrative capacity to achieve the section's primary functions.
- <u>Create a new single system of record to help manage properties</u>. Consult with staff to determine data elements needed for a new IT system.

### Preservation

- Build on the existing Consolidated Plan to develop a comprehensive state housing plan and ensure it includes:
  - information on market and housing inventory conditions;
  - an accurate inventory of all affordable housing in the state;
  - a needs assessment;
  - strategies to address need and housing condition;
  - analysis of all private, federal, state, and local government resources;
  - a plan for coordination of resources; and
  - an implementation plan that includes measurable goals with plans on how to achieve them.
- Strengthen partnerships with stakeholders involved in preservation, especially HUD and RD.
- Develop a clear channel for external communication to and from partners and stakeholders, especially for the Housing Finance Division.
- Consider dedicating staff to monitor and coordinate the state's preservation efforts to ensure efforts are consistent and focused.
- Consider coordinating application funding and timelines with federal, state, and local funders.
- More clearly articulate preservation strategies and priorities in the LIHTC Qualified Allocation Plan.
- Consider working with the Legislature to increase gap funding to use with the LIHTC 4% program.

• Consider working with the Legislature to expand the Oregon Affordable Housing Tax Credit program.

## **Strategic Planning**

 Engage in long-term, comprehensive strategic planning to create a vision for affordable housing and set the stage for the agency to provide leadership on housing issues. Develop a plan with input from all levels of the organization that incorporates the agency's mission, performance metrics, and goals specific to each section of the agency.

## Data Management

- Review current IT capacity and incorporate strategies to address capacity needs and issues into the formal strategic plan.
- Define portfolio and identify properties within it.
- Identify and collect data elements to inform decision-making for underwriting and asset management.
- Consider developing systems to track operating expenses on an ongoing basis to provide a foundation for underwriting standards.
- Continue to collect property information to develop a single reliable source of all affordable properties in the state.

## **Organizational Challenges**

- Consider filling the internal auditor position to help conduct risk assessments and to ensure strong internal controls are in place.
- Improve communication and transparency with the Housing Stability Council.
- Involve staff and incorporate their feedback in decisions that impact their work.
- Work with the Legislature and Housing Stability Council to clarify in statute the roles of the OHCS director and Housing Stability Council in leading the agency.
- Update and document processes for underwriting, including formal written policies and procedures, and guidance for loan officers.
- Strengthen the conflict of interest policy and ensure it is followed.
- Improve and document processes for contracting, including formal written policies and procedures.
- Ensure contractors' performance is adequately monitored and deliverables are received.

## We recommend the Housing Stability Council:

- Work with the agency and Legislature to clarify its role.
- Communicate the Council's training and information needs to agency management.

# **Objectives, Scope and Methodology**

The objective of this audit was to determine how OHCS could best preserve affordable housing in Oregon. We focused our efforts on the agency's Multifamily Section within the Housing Finance Division and completed our fieldwork in September 2016.

The lack of complete and accurate data on the multifamily affordable housing portfolio kept us from completing some planned work related to preservation. This included evaluating the effects of OHCS underwriting policies as well as overall trends of properties in need of preservation.

To address our audit objective, we reviewed applicable state laws, and rules as they relate to multifamily housing and preservation of affordable housing. We reviewed the agency's program manuals, policies and procedures, contracts, staff surveys, external customer surveys, and planning documents. We also reviewed literature on affordable housing preservation, data management, strategic planning, and internal control. To further identify promising practices related to affordable housing preservation, we developed and administered a state Housing Finance Agency questionnaire to six states, and conducted follow-up interviews.

We reviewed documents prepared by the Legislative Fiscal Office to understand historical context for OHCS programs and its budgets.

We conducted interviews with nearly 40 current or former OHCS staff. We also spoke with over 30 stakeholder groups. Stakeholders included housing authorities or nonprofits involved in developing housing and delivering services to tenants of affordable housing; for-profit and nonprofit affordable housing developers; local governments involved in developing affordable housing; and other government officials. We also attended a meeting of a housing authority's resident advisory committee. To assess staff thoughts and feelings about their work experience, we conducted a workplace environment survey, which was sent to 116 staff. Ninety-six staff completed the survey, an 83% response rate. The survey had 68 questions we developed and 10 additional questions OHCS requested be included.

We toured a property nearing the end of its first 15 years of affordability as well as a property over a hundred years old that had recently been rehabilitated with its federal subsidies preserved.

We conducted this performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objective. We believe the evidence obtained and reported provides a reasonable basis to achieve our audit objective. Auditors from our office, who were not involved with the audit, reviewed our report for accuracy, checking facts and conclusions against our supporting evidence.

Photos used in this report obtained from Dreamstime.com: ©Flynt; ©Selvam Raghupathy; ©Vs1489; ©Sangoiri; ©Rangizzz; ©Dmitri Khomiakov; ©Bloopiers; ©Convisum; and ©Agawa288.



#### **Housing and Community Services**

 North Mall Office Building

 725 Summer St NE, Suite B

 Salem, OR 97301-1266

 PHONE:
 (503) 986-2000

 FAX:
 (503) 986-2020

 TTY:
 (503) 986-2100

November 29, 2016

Mary Wenger, Interim Director Oregon Audits Division 255 Capitol Street NE, Suite 500 Salem OR 97310

Dear Ms. Wenger:

First, let me acknowledge all the hard work done by your Audit Division team to prepare this audit of affordable housing preservation programs here at Oregon Housing and Community Services. It has been a long process but I think the work done in this audit will help move our agency forward and I thank your team for their effort.

Second, let me say that many of the issues identified in the audit reaffirm what we already know. Oregon Housing and Community Services has a lot of work to do in the areas of data management, development of a statewide housing plan and strategic planning. Maybe most importantly, the identified problems with communication and transparency between the executive team and the rest of the agency require immediate attention. I can assure you we are taking these recommendations very seriously and are committed to correcting the identified areas of concern.

The good news is, in the areas involving data management and integrity, the agency was aware of those problems and began addressing them even before the audit began. Data issues were identified in 2014 and we started the process of upgrading and improving the system from that point. Ultimately we hope to have a new Multifamily Finance data system in place by the end of 2017 that will allow us to house all the information needed to guide our decisions and investments and streamline our system.

In much the same way, the agency recognized the need for the Statewide Housing Plan and began work on developing that plan in 2015. It is not lost on anyone at the agency that Oregon faces a housing crisis and that a plan that will use data and research to guide the investment of our scarce housing dollars is top priority. This will be the first housing plan the agency has produced in years and we are excited to create something that will guide Oregon housing decisions and investments for years to come.



Lastly, before the point-by-point response to the recommendations provided in the audit I also know it is important to recognize the organizational challenges OHCS currently faces. While I am new in my role as Director of OHCS I have come to quickly understand the need to address these critical issues. Transparency in how we do our work at the executive level and the ability for all staff to see themselves in the work we do is crucial to this agency's success. I know everyone here, including executive staff, understand and support this approach but clearly we have work to do. I am committed to that work and we are starting fresh to involve staff in the formation of strategic goals for 2017 that I believe will set a new tone and level of engagement with all staff. I very much look forward to that work.

#### Recommendations

*Recommendation:* Lay the groundwork for improved tone at the top and internal communication by building an inclusive culture where communication, trust and transparency are embraced and management is accessible to staff.

*Response:* As the new Director I am taking immediate action to build an inclusive culture by making myself available to staff with a regularly scheduled coffee, opening Housing Stability Council meetings to all staff, providing my notes from leadership team meetings to all staff and asking for Assistant Directors to include staff in development of 2017 strategic goals.

*Recommendation:* Strengthen organizational culture. Discuss the 2016 Workplace Environment survey results with staff and the Housing Stability Council, and address issues identified, paying special attention to internal communication and feedback mechanisms.

*Response:* I am holding an all staff meeting on December 1<sup>st</sup> to present the results of the audit and the survey and asking for small group breakouts with all staff to develop ideas on improving our culture and communication. The goal is to develop and deliver on a comprehensive platform of action items to build employee engagement, develop leadership and improve communication.

*Recommendation:* Use a systematic approach to evaluate workflow and resources in the Multifamily Section. This includes assessing financial and administrative capacity to achieve the section's primary functions.

*Response:* The Multifamily Finance section faces a significant workload that creates challenges across the agency. The addition of new programs, and a pronounced need for affordable rental housing development, have strained existing staff in recent years. The agency has recently made some staffing changes and hired a new manager to help alleviate this crunch, but we believe additional staffing is warranted. To address that need OHCS requested positions related to LIFT and underwriting capacity in our Agency Request Budget.

While we continue to evaluate our staffing needs, we are also working to streamline and modernize our business practices to allow staff to focus their time where it is most

urgently needed – underwriting complex affordable housing transactions and developing strategies for increasing housing production. This includes engaging staff and stakeholders in an ad hoc work group to discuss barriers and improvements that can be made to the 4% Low Income Housing Tax Credit program, which we believe has great potential to expand use in Oregon as a tool for housing development and especially for affordable housing preservation. We are also implementing a new data system which we believe will greatly increase productivity and decrease workload through electronic application processing and electronic file management.

*Recommendation:* Create a new single system of record to help manage properties. Consult with staff to determine data elements needed for a new IT system.

*Response:* We are in the process of implementing a Multifamily data-systems modernization project. As noted above, the need for this is not new to OHCS and we are engaged with the State CIO's office to provide project oversight. The end product will be a single integrated data system to house all information needed to make strategic planning and investment decisions regarding multifamily housing resources. This will also help to streamline our Multifamily underwriting, and asset management and compliance processes that will create a better user experience for staff and our customers.

#### Preservation

*Recommendation:* Build on the existing Consolidated Plan to develop a comprehensive state housing plan and ensure it includes:

- information on market and housing inventory conditions;
- an accurate inventory of all affordable housing in the state;
- a needs assessment;
- strategies to address need and housing condition;
- analysis of all private, federal, state, and local government resources;
- a plan for coordination of resources; and
- an implementation plan that includes measurable goals with plans on how to achieve them.

*Response:* Preservation efforts are critical in the continuing effort to address the shortage of affordable housing in Oregon. We are building that work into our Statewide Housing Plan. Staff has been hard at work in 2016 to initiate work on the Housing Plan, including robust work on housing needs and regional profiles. We will be issuing a Request For Quotation within the next two months to bring in additional help to create a plan that will include robust stakeholder engagement across the state help guide these investments. We are also reaching out and researching national best practices so we can align programs with successful efforts that have been identified in other states.

*Recommendation:* Strengthen partnerships with stakeholders involved in preservation, especially HUD and RD.

*Response:* OHCS will be building on the successful work of the preservation workgroup discussed in the audit document to identify needs and resources for federal preservation and local preservation efforts. My previous experience is in the federal system and I have particular expertise in the arena of affordable housing preservation. I look forward to strengthening relationships with our federal partners to improve these efforts.

*Recommendation:* Develop a clear channel for external communication to and from partners and stakeholders, especially for the Housing Finance Division.

*Response:* We very much value our partners and the work they do to provide housing and critical services to needy Oregonians. We are developing a strategy for our Housing Finance division to more regularly communicate and engage with stakeholders to help address this issue including regular informational calls. We are also going to attend regular meetings of our stakeholder groups and I will be sending out a Director's message on a regular basis to help support the external communication work. We will continue to improve our customer service surveys as well to measure our progress.

*Recommendation:* Consider dedicating staff to monitor and coordinate the state's preservation efforts to ensure efforts are consistent and focused.

*Response:* Although our staffing levels are thin, we will certainly be working to implement this recommendation. We will also include this as part of our strategic planning goals we develop for the future.

*Recommendation:* Consider coordinating application funding and timelines with federal, state, and local funders.

*Response:* We will certainly take this recommendation under advisement as we understand that coordinated timelines are beneficial to our partners.

*Recommendation:* More clearly articulate preservation strategies and priorities in the LIHTC Qualified Allocation Plan.

*Response:* We certainly agree and will be looking toward the Statewide Housing Plan and OHCS Strategic Planning efforts to develop strategies and priorities specifically for the preservation of existing affordable housing. Once direction has been adopted the QAP will be updated to incorporate appropriate implementation strategies and priorities.

*Recommendation:* Consider working with the Legislature to increase gap funding to use with the LIHTC 4% program.

*Response:* We certainly agree. OHCS has been pleased to receive gap funding from the Legislature in prior years, and as of this writing we are in the midst of a Notice of Funding Availability making \$5 million available in gap financing for affordable housing preservation for use with the 4% LIHTC program. In our Agency Requested Budget, we

requested \$10 million in lottery backed bonds to be utilized for gap funding for multiple purposes, preservation being one of those. If approved, this gap funding would allow us to preserve an estimated 200 homes. We appreciate the examples provided in the audit from other states and will also be reaching out to other state housing agencies to learn of additional best practices.

*Recommendation:* Consider working with the Legislature to expand the Oregon Affordable Housing Tax Credit program.

*Response:* We would be happy to work with the legislature to discuss the potential for expansion of the OAHTC.

#### **Strategic Planning**

*Recommendation:* Engage in long-term, comprehensive strategic planning to create a vision for affordable housing and set the stage for the agency to provide leadership on housing issues. Develop a plan with input from all levels of the organization that incorporates the agency's mission, performance metrics, and goals specific to each section of the agency.

*Response:* As noted above in the letter, OHCS has been in the process of developing a Statewide Housing Plan as required by statute and we are excited that this plan will use data and research to guide the agency and the Housing Stability Council in their efforts to address Oregon's housing crisis. We are also going to be developing annual measurable goals for the agency and the calendar year 2017 goals are already being considered and shaped. In 2017 leadership will also be engaging the Agency, from staff to the members of the Housing Stability Council, in the development of a five year strategic plan that will guide the work of the Agency. The plan will include clear annual goals and performance metrics and provide a framework for reporting the Agency's outcomes on an annual basis.

#### Data Management

*Recommendation:* Review current IT capacity and incorporate strategies to address capacity needs and issues into the formal strategic plan.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and have actively worked to address this need. Actions taken include analyzing gaps in capacity, creating business cases to identify options to address the gaps, adding temporary resources when available, and requesting requisite resources through the budget process. We will continue to monitor this closely to ensure the resources available help inform and align with the strategic plan.

*Recommendation:* Define portfolio and identify properties within it.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and are taking steps to address this through the data systems modernization project. The updated data system will contain a formal

data dictionary, naming conventions, and system controls to ensure common understandings of data elements.

*Recommendation:* Identify and collect data elements to inform decision-making for underwriting and asset management.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and are ensuring completeness and accuracy of these elements prior to migration of the data into the new data system.

*Recommendation:* Consider developing systems to track operating expenses on an ongoing basis to provide a foundation for underwriting standards.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and are currently populating this information in the Asset Management module in our current system of record, HDS. This information should be useable in the next 4-6 months. This functionality will also be a required element in the Request for Proposal to procure an integrated data system.

*Recommendation:* Continue to collect property information to develop a single reliable source of all affordable properties in the state.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and have been engaged with a workgroup since the beginning of 2016 to ensure all data sources are accounted for and the data included is accurate and reliable. OHCS also requested staffing resources in its Agency Request Budget to provide the capacity needed to establish and maintain a robust affordable housing inventory for the State

#### **Organizational Challenges**

*Recommendation:* Consider filling the internal auditor position to help conduct risk assessments and to ensure strong internal controls are in place.

*Response:* We agree with the need for a risk assessment and strong internal controls. OHCS has been exempt from internal audit requirements since 2013 and that exemption ends in fiscal year 2017. We will ensure a risk assessment is completed as part of the internal audit work in 2017, and meanwhile are actively working to ensure strong internal controls are executed.

Recommendation: Improve communication and transparency with the Housing Stability Council.

*Response:* This is an important issue and we are taking immediate action with a council retreat tentatively scheduled for January 2017 to develop better communication and transparency with the council. The retreat will include discussion about the role of the new council going forward, and also a discussion of training or information needed to better equip Council members to perform their roles on the Council.

*Recommendation:* Involve staff and incorporate their feedback in decisions that impact their work.

*Response:* Our staff has tremendous experience, energy and ideas for how to move the agency forward. We will be developing a comprehensive employee engagement platform and including this work in our strategic plans.

*Recommendation:* Work with the Legislature and Housing Stability Council to clarify in statute the roles of the OHCS director and Housing Stability Council in leading the agency.

*Response:* We recognize the unclear direction that statute creates in terms of the work of the Housing Stability Council. We will be working with our legal counsel and the Housing Stability Council to see what may need to be done to correct this and better define the work and role of the Housing Stability Council.

*Recommendation:* Update and document processes for underwriting, including formal written policies and procedures, and guidance for loan officers.

*Response:* We agree this is critical. The data systems work will inform this and Multifamily staff will create written procedures as part of its continuous process improvement work.

Recommendation: Strengthen the conflict of interest policy and ensure it is followed.

*Response:* We are bringing in the Ethics Commission as part of our training for the Housing Stability Council and will also be sharing that training with appropriate staff.

*Recommendation:* Improve and document processes for contracting, including formal written policies and procedures.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and have already completed and adopted a number of formal policies and procedures to guide procurement and contracting work. We have identified remaining policies and procedures to develop and have created a work plan to ensure they are adopted by the middle of 2017.

*Recommendation:* Ensure contractors' performance is adequately monitored and deliverables are received.

*Response:* We agree with this recommendation and will incorporate performance monitoring requirements as part of the policies and procedure mentioned above. Additionally we intend of providing education and training in alignment with requirements under HB2375 to ensure procurement staff and contract administrators understand their roles and responsibilities related to performance monitoring of contractors.

#### We recommend the Housing Stability Council:

Recommendation: Work with the agency and Legislature to clarify its role.

*Response:* The Housing Stability Council members agree with this recommendation and will be working with myself, the executive team and staff to implement.

*Recommendation:* Communicate the Council's training and information needs to agency management.

*Response:* Council members agree and this will be part of the regular communication between the agency and the council.

I hope that the responses and plan for implementation outlined above are received well by you and the audit team. Again, this audit provides valuable information for OHCS leadership and staff as we move forward into a very ambitious agenda. We know the housing crisis is not going away in the near future.

I would like to end our response with some examples of the good work the agency has done even during a very difficult transition effort and through changes in leadership. In 2015 OHCS funded 1,549 units of affordable housing, created 368 loans for first-time homebuyers through our Oregon Bond Loan program, and helped 2,252 homeowners avoid foreclosure through our Mortgage Payment Assistance program. Our Individual Development Account program is helping approximately 3,400 Oregonians save for future investments like education and homeownership. The agency has also provided homeless funds to over 15,000 families in need of assistance and helped over 81,000 low-income families in need of energy bill payment assistance.

As you can see, we have been hard at work and we are excited about our work ahead.

Sincerely

Margaret Solle Salazar

# About the Secretary of State Audits Division

The Oregon Constitution provides that the Secretary of State shall be, by virtue of her office, Auditor of Public Accounts. The Audits Division exists to carry out this duty. The division reports to the elected Secretary of State and is independent of other agencies within the Executive, Legislative, and Judicial branches of Oregon government. The division is authorized to audit all state officers, agencies, boards, and commissions and oversees audits and financial reporting for local governments.

### Audit Team

William K. Garber, CFGM, MPA, Deputy Director Sandra K. Hilton, CPA, Audit Manager Jamie Ralls, ACDA, CFE, Principal Auditor Rebecca Brinkley, MPA, Staff Auditor Danielle Moreau, MPA, Staff Auditor

This report, a public record, is intended to promote the best possible management of public resources. Copies may be obtained from:

website: sos.oregon.gov/audits
phone: 503-986-2255
mail: Oregon Audits Division 255 Capitol Street NE, Suite 500 Salem, Oregon 97310

The courtesies and cooperation extended by officials and staff of Oregon Housing and Community Services during the course of this audit were commendable and sincerely appreciated.